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Coles Together


Board of Directors Meeting 


June 29, 2020
Via Zoom
Members Present:
Mike Stanfield, Joyce Madigan, Jerry Groniger, Tony Sparks, Mike Taylor, Doug Abolt, John Inyart, Nathan Meinhart, Steve Grissom, Josh Bullock, Larry Lilly, David Glassman, Blake Pierce, Todd Vilardo, Bob Shamdin, Tom White, Brooke Kieffer, and Jeremy Yost,
Members Absent:
Tim Gover, Jerry Esker, Darrin Hite, Brandon Combs, Bob Michaels, Mike Zuhone, and Lance Landeck
Others Present:
Angela Griffin, Kasey Considine
Call to Order:
Called to order by Mike Stanfield at 7:30 a.m.

Approval of Minutes:
A motion to approve the May 2020 Operations Committee meeting minutes was made by Doug Abolt and seconded by Jerry Groniger. The motion passed.

Treasurer’s Report:
Taylor provided the year-to-date (YTD) financial results, noting the fiscal year October 1 to September 30. At the end of May, or eight months into the fiscal year, YTD net income is $159,000 which is higher than budget and a little lower than last year due to one-time items last year. May was a solid month with the receipt of annual contributions. Revenues are running higher than budget but lower than last year, which again included Coles Business Park lot sales of $99,000 which has not repeated this year. Expenses are $33,000 lower than last year. From a budget standpoint, they are $36,000 lower than annual budget. All things considered, particularly with COVID impacts, things look solid. For the month of May, we recognize City of Mattoon, City of Charleston, and Rural King which are higher contribution amounts.

Griffin added the significant contribution increase from Rural King that was captured in May led to much of the increase over the same period last year and the Coles County Farm Bureau also made a new annual contribution. Expenses are lower related to lack of travel but also largely to the inability to hold the annual meeting in April, expenses for which are typically paid in May.
Action Taken:                                    
A motion to approve the May 2020 financial statements and Treasurer’s Report was made by Tom White and seconded by Jeremy Yost. The motion passed.

President’s Report:
Griffin stated eight businesses were awarded Downstate Stabilization grants with Coles County and our communities receiving more awards than any other county in Illinois. Applications continue to be submitted though not at the previous rate as most businesses have reopened at some level, especially as of Friday when the state entered Phase 4. The Governor announced a couple new programs, one in particular targets the sectors most impacted. However, that application process is being administered through a contracted agency, so our only involvement is to advise and refer rather than actually help prepare those applications.

While we had to postpone the local press event to announce the selection by Canadian National as a Rail Ready Site, the CN began marketing it. We continue to move along in our evaluation and discussions with Patriot Rail about development that would involve the entire site and possibly additional adjacent land. The team bringing together all the moving parts and all the companies involved in this effort has been eager to move forward and has brought many new partners to the discussion. They provided us with a Letter of Intent (LOI) from BP for product offtake and a LOI from the Canadian National Railroad using the CN for logistics. 

However, we have not reached a comfort level with their ability to execute where we are ready to discuss a purchase price, but Griffin asked for input from the board to reestablish general consensus around an asking price, which would be for surface land only.  All subsurface we own is something we intend to retain ownership of in a way that allows us to share in royalties that would be derived from the storage of carbon but do so in a way that relives us of any liability. Ray Gerard is developing draft language around that as well.

Griffin stated previous conversations at the board level involved $20,000 - $25,000 an acre for surface land. She believes $25,000 is a fair price to start the discussion as the project moves forward. Stanfield said he agreed but asked for other input from members. Blake Pierce also agreed $25,000 is a good starting point. There was consensus around that number.
GBD International is the industrial recycling operation that toured the Trailmobile facility last year. They put their development plans on hold when trade relations with China changed and it negatively affected their business model. They have reached out to renew the discussion about opportunities at that location saying they are ready to re-evaluate their Midwest opportunities for growth and want to again look at the cost to bring the facility back into production. At the time we worked with them we asked for proposals for roof repair, sprinkler system repairs, minor rail siding upgrades, and electrical systems repairs. They would have to renew those bids as they all expired but it is encouraging that they are fully aware, having toured twice, of the condition of the building and what is required to bring it to production specifications for their operation. Griffin collected additional data they asked for and provided it to them and we’re now waiting to hear back from them

Conversations have also been restarted with the owner and CEO of Rex American Resources about moving a project forward in Coles County with technology improvements developed by Greg McRae, the MIT chemistry and physics professor many of board members met at one of our board meetings when we were actively working on the Sargas project. He is one of the patent holders in the original Sargas/Mattoon Power Enterprise project and has continued to work with Paul Gandola about nuances to the technology that allow it to work in a biofuels environment. REX American Resources Corp. is a publicly traded company based in Dayton that owns ethanol facilities as well as other energy entities and they are a majority owner of the One Earth Energy, the ethanol plant in Gibson City. Although right now that plant is idled due to COVID-19.

We are in preliminary discussions with the Ohio Aerospace Institute about jointly applying for an EDA grant. EDA announced it had new funding available, some of which was contained in the pandemic relief bill passed by Congress.  The funding is designed to encourage communities to explore opportunities and identify cluster technology needs for manufacturers in our own region but also consider how those technologies might be part of a supply chain to NASA or NASA supplier companies. The funding complements an existing program designed to assist NASA in that way and OAI has worked on similar initiatives in the past with EDA.
Given that our friend Paul Gandola from Cleveland has ties to both OAI (he did contractual legal work for them for 10 years and has useful contacts there) and his wife was an administrator at NASA, Gandola is eager to help put together a collaboration and hopefully eventual application and has met with a former colleague from OAI on our behalf. Applications are accepted on a rolling basis and Griffin stated if we could move this to a realistic opportunity with Gandola’s help, it might be something the Robust Economy Committee, on which Kasey and Griffin both sit, could work on. Our committee’s mission is to work on new and innovative ways to market and grow our community and now that we’ve launched Elevate as a stand-alone corporate entity, we’re ready to move to the next project.

 We participated in one new search and submitted a site in Mattoon for consideration by a company shifting into mask and PPE production. They are looking for a facility that could be leased for 5 years and they would create 30 jobs.
The latest unemployment numbers are in and they are not good. Coles County was at 11% in May as compared to 2.8% in February before the pandemic took hold, and 3.5% in May of 2019. Illinois’ May rate was 14.7%, the highest since 1976. Nationally, the rate was13%, also a record high, dating back to 1948.

In Coles County, employment gains of more than 100 were recorded in construction (250) financial activities (125), and government (125). Employment decreased in manufacturing (1,050), leisure and hospitality (725), educational and health services (550), professional and business services (500), “other” services (325), and trade, transportation and utilities (100). Though it is important to remember many employees from LSC Communications are included in the manufacturing losses, so they are not attributable to the impacts of the pandemic.
Meinhart stated in the last two to three weeks they have seen a return to pre-pandemic demand for hiring and he views it as a positive for the economy.

Marketing and Communications Activities 

Griffin stated that she would like Considine to provide details about the work she has been doing but stated bringing her on board continues to prove to be a terrific move. Considine has been doing an amazing job and brought a lot creativity and innovation about how we market ourselves especially now that some of our conventional marketing avenues have been shut off. She’s going to take over the website management and one of the things we are going to add is a virtual tour of the county since we are not able to provide in-person tours. She’s also looking at how we can apply for a state grant that’s available to economic development organizations for the specific purpose of marketing in this environment. Griffin stated she also wanted to encourage Considine to talk about another thing she took the initiative to do for the community that is unrelated to her work for Coles Together but certain demonstrates her commitment to the county.

Considine stated coming out the pandemic our goal is to bring people together and evolve in the community and evolve as the pandemic does. Since our ability to do external in-person marketing has been pretty much turned off, she continues to ramp up the activity on our website and our new Facebook page, including linking to businesses that are also emerging from and evolving during the pandemic, along with developing a virtual tour as mentioned. She also is working with Wave Graphics to design a Coles Together facemask after a recommendation by Groniger.
Together with the Chambers, Considine and Coles Together are developing a website for Coles County businesses and institutions to link their pandemic response policies and their current status. The site is modeled off one in Champaign County and one in McLean County with the intent to provide businesses with another avenue for advertising and informing the public about their policies and a way for citizens to safely visit and know what to expect at various businesses and educational institutions. The site will also provide information about the phases of re-open and the guidelines for each. Carlos Ortega with Elevate is also assisting with the effort. www.champaigncountysafe.org is an example of the site being described.

Considine is also working on a brochure that describes the businesses and industries in the county along with what is available and/or made in the county to be shared both internally and externally.

In her role with the Robust Economy Committee and the Connections Committee of Mattoon in Motion, Considine is helping develop marketing strategies that tie to the work of Coles Together.

Considine stated unrelated to Coles Together but in an effort to bring the community together during the pandemic, she and her sister, along with help from the Mattoon Public Library, Rural King, KC Summers, and other donors planned, organized and hosted three nights of a free drive-in movie in the mall parking lot for the community.

Stanfield commended Considine on her expertise with technology and for coming up with innovative ideas during the pandemic.

Griffin went over the slate of officers and new board members the Nominations Committee and the Operations Committee recommended as follows:
Officers:

Chair – Mike Stanfield

Vice Chair – Doug Abolt

Treasurer – Mike Taylor

Assistant Treasurer – Blake Pierce

Secretary – Jerry Groniger

Assistant Secretary – Brooke Kiefer

New board members:

Summer Hallowell of First Financial Bank
Carlos Ortega of Elevate 
Action Taken:                                    
A motion to approve the slate of officers and new board members was made by Jeremy Yost and seconded by Nathan Meinhart. The motion passed.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:06 a.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

___________________________________

Jerry Groniger, Secretary
